Liverpool Governors' Forum AGM November 2011
Chairman's Report 

In my last report I described our long campaign to achieve genuine governor representation on Liverpool Schools Forum, and reported that in a meeting with the Forum's Support Officer we had made a formal request for such representation.  This year has been dominated by the continuation of that campaign, and I regret that much of this report must be devoted to it if it is to reflect fairly our year's work.
At the beginning of February, a group from our committee met the Support Officer with specific proposals.  At that meeting it was agreed that there would be six new elected governor representatives:  two secondary, three primary, and one representing special schools.  Although this fell short of the equal representation with head teachers which is the norm throughout the rest of the country, and though we were still aware that the two governor 'representatives' already on the Forum had been placed there by Head Teacher Associations, we nevertheless came away from that meeting with very positive feelings, confident that we had made good progress and that all would go ahead as planned.

Over the next few months, there followed an exchange of emails between LGF and the Schools Forum Support Officer during which our spirits fell and rose again as obstacles were encountered and overcome.  Eventually we were told that an election would cost no more than £3,000 and that the Schools Forum would have to approve the expenditure.  On the ninth of June we were pleased to receive an email detailing the election process and telling us it would be handled by The Association of Electoral Administrators.  We were even given the name of the contact at the Association who would be dealing with the election, and an eight-point account of the process.  At that stage the Support Officer hoped to have reached point five of the process by the date of the next Schools Forum meeting which was to be on 7th July.
Unfortunately, this did not happen.  A problem arose over the role of head teachers as governors.  We were told that they would be allowed to nominate themselves as governor representatives, and would be able to vote in the election.  Following a committee meeting, we sent our objections to the Support Officer.  Head teachers were already represented on the Forum, and the whole point of the new process was to achieve a balance of head teacher/governor representation.  If head teachers were allowed to be part of this process, then in theory it would be possible for all the new representatives to be head teachers.  This would clearly make nonsense of the whole process.  We were told that our case would be put to the Schools Forum at their July meeting.
To our great surprise, we received an email on the day following the Schools Forum's July meeting to say that they had changed the constitution to accommodate increased governor representation and had agreed that such representation should be sought through Liverpool Governors' Forum.  There was no mention of an election: we were simply asked to nominate the six new representatives.  I confirmed with the Support Officer that this was what was intended.  I was told that this was the process for Head Teacher representation, so the same process would be followed for governors. It would seem that there was a reluctance to fund an election.
We met in committee to discuss the way forward.  We did not have the funds to pay for the external election process which had previously been intended, but were unwilling merely to nominate representatives.  We concluded that our only democratic option was to hold an election within LGF, which would be affordable.  This we did.  In late July we received an email from the Chair of Schools Forum objecting that our process was effectively 'disenfranchising' governors.  Ignoring the deep irony of this objection from such a source, we again consulted the Support Officer who could see no reason for us to change our plans.  In the event, as the number self-nominating did not exceed the number of places available, no election took place.

We were told that the Local Authority regarded our process as legitimate, and that our named representatives would be invited to the Forum's Away Day in September; but following further objections by the Chair of the Schools Forum, the LA, while still maintaining that our process had been legitimate, agreed to re-open nominations and to reach the final list of representatives not by election but through an appointments panel consisting of an LA Officer, the Chair and Vice-Chair of LGF and the Chair of the Schools Forum.
We were unhappy about this for two reasons.  First, we wanted an election in line with Government regulations for Schools Forums, not an appointment process; and second, the Government Document 'Schools Forums: Powers and Responsibilities 2011' makes clear that current members of  a Schools Forum should have no role in the appointment of new school members.  When our objections were rejected, I sought the advice of the National Governors' Association and was told, to my surprise, that although the proposed process was flawed, it would be better to take part in it than to let it go on without us. Consequently, I and the Vice-Chair of LGF took part in the appointments panel, and the results are now published.  We have six new governor representatives on Schools Forum.
Despite the fact that this process absorbed most of our time and energies throughout the year, we have found time for some other work.  In December, the LA set up a Post SIPS working party to discuss the City's response to the withdrawal of government funding for SIPS.  LGF was invited to represent governors on the working party, and two members of the committee took part.  It was pleasing that the conclusions of the working party were accepted and that the programme largely survives as LSIPS.  Later, following representations from LGF at the termly meeting with the Director, the role of the LSIP in supporting governors in the Head Teachers' Performance Management process was restored to the new package.

In May we considered the Government Green Paper on Special Educational Needs, and in June we made our response from the governors' point of view.  Our feedback was included in the LA's response to the Green Paper.
As usual, committee members attended the regional meetings of the NGA in Preston in March and October. Governors from other authorities in the North West followed with fascination (and sometimes downright incredulity) our account of our roller-coaster ride towards governor representation on Schools Forum.  In other authorities, equal governor representation has been the norm since the inception of Schools Forums.

We continue to maintain and monitor our website, constantly removing the host of unwanted posts on the message board that are such an irritant, and continuing to hope that Liverpool governors will begin to make more use of this valuable resource.

We are happy to report that there has been an upturn in membership of LGF, perhaps as a result of our campaign for governor representation on Schools Forum, but sadly many schools still neglect to join despite our low joining fee.  We continue to hope.
